Available online at www.sciencedirect.com



NEUROSCIENCE AND BIOBEHAVIORAL REVIEWS

Neuroscience and Biobehavioral Reviews xx (xxxx) 1-18

www.elsevier.com/locate/neubiorev

Review

Anatomical functional and cognitive determinants of semantic memory disorders

Guido Gainotti *

Neuropsychology Service of the Catholic University of Rome, Policlinico Gemelli, Largo A. Gemelli, 8-00168 Roma, Italy

Received 26 May 2005; received in revised form 15 September 2005; accepted 21 November 2005

Abstract

Contemporary debates on the 'semantic memory' construct revolve around three main topics: (1) the functional and anatomical relationships between episodic and semantic memory; (2) the format of semantic representations and their relationships with the underlying sensory-motor processes; (3) the categorical organization of semantic memory. The aim of the present review is to demonstrate that there is a common thread linking these different aspects of semantic memory. This thread is represented by the interdependence of mechanisms involved in the construction of semantic memory and the content of semantic representations. In particular, I suggest there is a continuity between: (a) the mechanisms of acquisition of episodic and semantic memory; (b) semantic representations and sensory-motor processes preliminary to the acquisition of these representations. This continuity has important implications for the format of semantic representations and the brain structures subserving the organisation of various categories of knowledge

© 2005 Elsevier Ltd. All rights reserved.

Keywords: Semantic memory; Episodic memory; Perceptual activities; Format of semantic representations; Modality-specific semantic disorders; Category-specific semantic disorders; Verbs–nouns; Living things–artefacts; Neuro-anatomical correlates

Contents

1.	Introduction	000
2.	Functional and anatomical relationships between episodic and semantic memory	000
	2.1. Anatomical and functional problems raised by the distinction between episodic and semantic memory systems	000
	2.2. The relationships between autobiographical experience and semantic memory according to alternative models of declarative	
	memory	000
3.	The format of semantic representations and their relations with the underlying sensory-motor processes	000
	3.1. The debate between supporters of the unitary 'amodal' and the multiple, 'modality-specific' semantic systems	000
4.	The categorical organization of semantic memory	000
	4.1. Disorders in production and comprehension of object and actions names in brain-damaged patients	000
	4.2. Disorders in identifying living things and man-made artefacts in brain-damaged patients	000
	4.3. Brain areas activated by different semantic categories in functional neuroimaging experiments	000
	4.4. Category-specific naming disorders in 'optic aphasia'	000
5.	Concluding remarks	000
	Acknowledgements	000
	References	000

* Tel.: +39 6 35 50 19 45; fax: +39 6 35 50 19 09. *E-mail address:* gainotti@rm.unicatt.it

1. Introduction

In spite of persisting controversies over the models proposed by Tulving (1972, 1984, 1991) and by Squire (Squire and Zola-Morgan, 1988, 1991; Squire, 1992) for classifying different types of memory, most authors acknowledge that: (a) short-term memory (or working memory) must be considered

ARTICLE IN PRESS

apart from permanent forms of encoded information; (b) within long-term declarative memory a distinction must be made between episodic and semantic memory. This distinction was originally proposed by Tulving (1972), who used the term semantic memory to denote comprehension of language (memory of words and concepts) and the term episodic memory to account for acquisition and retention of a particular kind of information in a particular context. In his first model, Tulving assumed that both kinds of memory derive from a common process and only differ in degree of over-learning. According to this interpretation, material stored in episodic memory results from a single exposure to a given stimulus, whereas material stored in semantic memory results from repeated exposures to stimuli belonging to the same category of knowledge. At a later time, however, Tulving (1984) defined episodic and semantic memory as two different 'neurocognitive' systems, allowing acquisition and retention of different kinds of information and subtended by specific neuroanatomical mechanisms. Furthermore, in these new versions of his model Tulving (1984 and 1991) extended the content of the term semantic memory to encompass general knowledge of the world.

The construct of semantic memory as a specific neurocognitive system was at least in part suggested by the Warrington (1975) description of three patients who showed a selective defect of word meaning and of visual representations in the early stages of a slowly progressive focal cortical atrophy, in spite of intact linguistic skills, visual-perceptual functions and general intellectual abilities. In the following years, other comprehensive studies of patients with a selective impairment of semantic memory were reported (e.g. Schwartz et al., 1979) and Snowden et al. (1989) coined the term 'semantic dementia' to describe a form of fronto-temporal dementia, showing a selective deterioration of semantic memory as a consequence of a focal atrophy of the left temporal lobe.

In this review, I will restrict my attention to the components of word meaning and of conceptual representation originally taken into account by Tulving (1972), and will disregard other aspects of the general knowledge of the world. In particular, I will focus on three main topics discussed in contemporary debates on semantic memory, namely: (1) the functional and anatomical relationships between episodic and semantic memory systems; (2) the format of semantic representations and their relationships with the underlying sensory-motor processes; (3) the categorical organization of semantic memory.

2. Functional and anatomical relationships between episodic and semantic memory

Before starting this discussion of the functional and anatomical relationships between episodic and semantic memory, it must be acknowledged that this traditional dichotomy is not universally accepted and that important objections have been raised to it from various points of view.

For example, Moscovitch and Nadel (Nadel and Moscovitch, 1997; Moscovitch and Nadel, 1998; Moscovitch et al., 2005)

proposed alternative models from the neuroanatomical and clinical point of view and Funnell (2001) from the cognitive and developmental standpoint.

However, since the episodic–semantic distinction certainly constitutes the standard model of declarative memory organization, in the first part of this section I will discuss the problems raised by this dichotomous classification, in order to see, in the second part of the section, whether similar conclusions can also be extended to the alternative models of declarative memory.

2.1. Anatomical and functional problems raised by the distinction between episodic and semantic memory systems

According to the standard model, episodic and semantic memory are subtended by different neuroanatomical structures. This is based on the fact that disorders of episodic memory (amnesic syndromes) are typically due to bilateral lesions of the hippocampus and/or of other components of the Papez circuit (Papez, 1937), whereas selective disorders of semantic memory mainly result from damage to the left temporal neocortex. It is not clear, however, whether episodic and semantic information is acquired through distinct memory systems or whether both kinds of information are acquired through a common process. Data suggesting the complete independence of semantic knowledge from the mechanisms of acquisition of episodic memory consist mainly of single-case studies (e.g. Knowlton and Squire, 1994, 1996; Verfallie et al., 1995; Haslam et al., 1997), which have shown that some amnesic patients with hippocampal lesions and severe anterograde amnesia can acquire new semantic information. Vargha-Khadem et al. (1997) also supported this viewpoint. These authors reported developmental data, obtained from three children with severe amnesia resulting from hippocampal damage, who were able to attend mainstream school and obtain a low average level of literacy and factual knowledge, in spite of severe spatial and temporal disorientation and of day-to-day memory disorders. However, both clinical data and some neuroanatomically based computational models of long-term memory do not support the hypothesis of a complete independence between the mechanisms of acquisition of episodic and semantic memory. From the clinical point of view, two lines of evidence suggest that episodic memory may contribute to preserving or restoring some areas of meaning in semantic dementia. The first is the Snowden et al's (1994, 1995) observation that repeated autobiographical experience with certain categories of stimuli helps to maintain at least a partial knowledge of the corresponding word meaning in semantic memory. Thus, a patient who showed a massive anomia and a generalised loss of meaning across various semantic tasks, produced appropriate but very unusual words in spontaneous reports of personal activities, suggesting that concepts may be maintained in semantic memory by current personal experience with certain kinds of stimuli. Therefore, even if their general conceptual knowledge is impoverished, these patients retain a partial information about some

conceptual islands, which is progressively constrained to the particular context these concepts have been experienced in.

The second line of evidence suggesting a facilitatory effect of current experience upon semantic memory is the Graham and Hodges (1997), Hodges and Graham (1998) demonstration that the temporal gradient for famous persons knowledge is different in amnesic patients with presumed early Alzheimer's disease and in patients with semantic dementia (SD). The former showed the temporally-graded retrograde memory loss originally described by Ribot (1881) in which memories from the recent past are more impaired than those from the distant past, whereas the latter were significantly better at retrieving memories from a recent time period, than from distant time periods. Indeed, Graham et al. (1999) questioned the semantic nature of knowledge updated by autobiographic experience in semantic dementia, stressing the fact that this knowledge mainly consists of fragmented 'semantic like' information, that does not generalise across similar instances. However, Snowden et al. (1995) had already at least in part acknowledged this fact.

These authors recognised that the conceptual islands retained by these patients were progressively constrained to the particular context in which these concepts had been experienced. Therefore the problem raised by these observation is to evaluate whether semantic memory consists of a static store of generalised abstract notions or of a dynamic system that has systematic interactions with experience it continuously learns from. This question was strongly stressed by Funnell (2001) and will be considered in some detail in the second part of this section. For the moment, I would simply underline the fact that these lines of clinical investigation show that intact episodic memory structures can have some influence on material stored in a memory system that is not strictly autobiographical. This suggests that mechanisms of acquisition of episodic and semantic memory may partially overlap.

From the computational point of view, the neuroanatomically-based models proposed by McClelland et al. (1995) and by Murre (1997) assume that the hippocampal complex and the temporal neocortex play an interactive, yet separable role in long-term memory storage. More precisely, the hippocampal complex could play a temporary role in the process of consolidation of new sensory experiences, whereas repeated reinstatement of these experiences over time could allow them to become permanently represented in the temporal neocortex. According to Hodges and Graham (1998) this dual stages process could allow more efficient organisation of the semantic store and potentiation of the synaptic connectivity required to encode new experiences. The gain of storing efficiency is suggested by McClelland et al. (1995) demonstration, using computer based simulation of semantic memory, that the direct integration of newly acquired information into the existing knowledge database can have a negative impact on the integrity of established knowledge and in particular of concepts that have some features in common with the new items. It might, therefore, be advantageous for the brain to utilise an initial temporary store, before adding new semantic knowledge to that previously acquired. The potentiation of synaptic

connectivity should be required by the fact that we need a system that can make rapid synaptic adjustments to incoming stimuli to encode new experiences, but that the temporal neocortex does not have dense enough synaptic connectivity to interconnect distant sites in the short time in which an event is experienced. In Murre (1997) model, the hippocampus (which has a high number of reciprocal pathways, potentially mediating the transfer of information over time from the hippocampal system to the neocortex) could solve this conundrum, serving as an intermediate linking site between experienced events and their representation in the temporal neocortex.

2.2. The relationships between autobiographical experience and semantic memory according to alternative models of declarative memory

As I have already mentioned at the beginning of this section, the traditional dichotomy between episodic and semantic memory was recently challenged from the anatomical and clinical point of view by Moscovitch and coworkers' (Nadel and Moscovitch, 1997; Moscovitch and Nadel, 1998; Moscovitch et al., 2005) 'multiple trace theory' of and from a more theoretical perspective by Funnell's (2001) reinterpretation of semantic memory in terms of script theory (Shank and Abelson, 1977; Shank, 1982). Since a detailed discussion of these models exceeds the scopes of the present review, I will limit myself to presenting some of their main arguments and showing that these alternative models stress the continuous interaction between the hippocampal (autobiographical memory) system and the temporal neocortex, which plays a critical role in the representation of context-free and generalisable semantic memories.

The 'multiple trace theory' (Moscovitch et al., 2005) aims to fractionate episodic, semantic and spatial memory, by showing that there are important differences among different types of these memories and the structures that mediate them. To be sure, this theory claims that all consciously apprehended information is rapidly and automatically encoded by the hippocampal complex, which binds the neocortical neurons that represent that experience into a memory trace. A memory trace of an episode therefore consists of a bound ensemble of hippocampal and neocortical neurons, which represent a memory of the consciously experienced event. However, if each autobiographical memory trace is unique and is permanently mediated by the hippocampal system, the creation of multiple related traces facilitates the extraction of the neocortically mediated common information and its integration with pre-existing knowledge. The outcome of this process of increasing 'semanticization' is the formation of semantic memories, that can exist independently of the hippocampal complex and are permanently represented in specialised neocortical structures. However, since episodic and semantic memory have a common origin and differ simply on the basis of a repetition process that triggers (in the case of semantic memory) a process of 'semanticization', which strips the information from its actual context, they are better conceived

ARTICLE IN PRESS

as the ends of a continuum, rather than as qualitatively different forms of memory.

Funnell (2001) reached very similar conclusions in her stimulating reinterpretation of semantic memory disorders from a cognitive perspective based on the theory of event scripts (Shank and Abelson, 1977; Shank, 1982). Funnell's (2001) review of theoretical, clinical and developmental evidence led her to subscribe to Kintsch's (1980) claim that episodic and semantic memory form end points of a continuum, extending from completely context dependent episodes to truly general knowledge. Starting from these premises, she proposes a model that represents meaning at three levels: first as specific event knowledge; second as general (typical) event knowledge; and finally, at the most abstracted level of representation, as concepts isolated from context and represented at different levels of specificity.

As evidence to support her model, Funnell (2001) cited Snowden et al's (1994, 1995) previously mentioned observation that repeated autobiographical experience with certain categories of stimuli helps maintain partial knowledge of the corresponding word meaning in semantic memory, and Graham et al's (1999) queries about the semantic nature of this knowledge, which mainly consists of fragmented 'semantic like' information, that does not generalise across similar instances. Returning to the general problem that motivated the first section of this review, I can, therefore, conclude that authors who subscribe the distinction between episodic and semantic memory and (even more) authors who question this traditional dichotomy acknowledge that there is an overlap between the mechanisms of acquisition of autobiographic and of more general semantic knowledge.

3. The format of semantic representations and their relations with the underlying sensory-motor processes

In the previous section of this review I showed that most authors accept the distinction between episodic and semantic memory, but that processes involved in the acquisition of semantic knowledge are still controversial. Some authors suggest that the mechanisms of acquisition of episodic and semantic memory are completely independent, whereas others suggest that the structures involved in the acquisition of the former (namely the hippocampal complex) also play an important role in the first stages of acquisition of the latter.

A partly similar, but much more complex, situation can be found when we consider the relationships between semantic representations and sensory-motor processes preliminary to the acquisition of these representations. Indeed, all authors make a clear distinction between perceptual processes and conceptualsemantic representations, and describe semantic memory as consisting of three stages (input processes, stored representations and output processes). However, regarding the format of these representations and their relationships with the sensory-motor processes involved in their acquisition there is no consensus. In fact, there are two main lines of thought on this subject.

Authors who hold that perceptual and conceptual processes result from the activity of interrelated, but completely independent systems support the first line of thought. According to this view, the hierarchical stages of perceptual analysis proceed up to the level of a three-dimensional structural description, which includes a complete perceptual specification of objects prior to their meaningful recognition. At this stage no trace of the previous sensory-motor mechanisms is supposed to persist, since (according to Anderson and Bower, 1973; Pylyshyn, 1973, 1981; Seymour, 1979; Phillis and Cristie, 1977; Snoodgrass, 1984; Chambers and Reisberg, 1985 and, more recently, Humphreys and Riddoch, 1988; Riddoch et al, 1988; Caramazza et al., 1990; Patterson and Hodges, 2000; Coccia et al., 2004) the format of semantic representations, accessed through these structural descriptions, is conceived as abstract, amodal and propositional.

The second line of thought is defended by authors who refute the hypothesis of a central, amodal, abstract semantic system and assume that the semantic representations are stored in the same format in which they have been perceived, or that they keep the stamp of the perceptual mechanisms through which they formed. Two different positions can be distinguished in this second line of thought. The more radical view, defended by Warrington, Shallice and coworkers (Warrington, 1975; Warrington and McCarthy, 1994; Shallice, 1988; McKenna and Warrington, 2000) postulates the existence of multiple modality-specific semantic systems, in which objects are represented in the same format they are perceived in.

A weaker view is proposed by authors who, for parsimonious reasons, do not accept the hypothesis of multiple modality-specific semantic systems, but also refute the notion of a static, abstract and amodal semantic system. This last line of thought draws on cognitive models proposed by Kolers and Brison (1984); Allport (1985); Jackendoff (1987), who, reacting against the notion of abstract, propositional, amodal conceptual representations, envisaged concepts as activity patterns, distributed across different perceptual and motor attribute domains. For the sake of simplicity, later in this chapter I will use the terms '*amodal*' to refer to the first model, '*modality-specific*' to the second model and '*multimodal*' to the third model.

3.1. The debate between supporters of the unitary 'amodal' and the multiple, 'modality-specific' semantic systems

Although the principle of parsimony leads most authors to assume that a single amodal store is the most logical and intuitive system for storing semantic representations, some important clinical data seem difficult to reconcile with this prevalent theoretical viewpoint.

The first strong source of evidence inconsistent with the single amodal semantic system (and stressed by supporters of the multiple, modality-specific semantic hypothesis) consists of data, obtained in a condition usually labelled optic aphasia (Freund, 1889; Beauvois, 1982). In this condition, resulting from an ischemic vascular lesion in the territory of the Left

Posterior Cerebral Artery, patients cannot name visually presented objects, even though they are able to name them when they are presented in a non-visual modality and to mime their use on visual presentation.

These data suggest it is possible to access part of a semantic representation (e.g. the form of an object, its functional context, its typical use and so on) without necessarily having access to other parts, such as its name or other linguistically coded aspects of the same representation. Warrington and Shallice (Warrington and Shallice, 1979; Shallice, 1988; McCarthy and Warrington, 1991) took this dissociation as evidence of a distinction between two different semantic subsystems labelled, respectively, 'visual semantics' and 'verbal semantics'. Caramazza et al. (1990) accepted empirical evidence showing privileged access from a particular modality of input (in this case visual) to a subset of the information (in this case perceptual and functional) defining the meaning of a concept. They claimed, however, that this fact does not necessarily demonstrate that semantic representation is organised into modality-specific sub systems. They also argued that privileged accessibility is an asymmetrical property of the semantic system, which applies only to perceptual predicates, because these predicates can be informative about the functional properties of an object; words, however, which have an arbitrary relationship to their meaning, bear no information about their referents in the world. Thus, various aspects of the meaning of the object 'fork' (such as the fact that forks have tines and a handle, and can be used for eating) are related to perceptually salient properties of this object, but not to phonological features of the corresponding word. Therefore, Caramazza et al. (1990) proposed an alternative model of semantic access-the privileged access unitary content hypothesis (PAUCH)-that allows 'privileged accessibility' without requiring that the system be organised into modalityspecific subsystems.

From the viewpoint of the amodal semantic model, the main advantage of the PAUCH hypothesis is that it elegantly explains optic aphasia patients' spared ability to mime the use of objects they are unable to name (Beauvois, 1982; Gil et al., 1985; Manning and Campbell, 1992; Campbell and Manning, 1996; Teixeira-Ferreira et al., 1997). Drawing on a Riddoch et al.'s (1988) thesis Hillis and Caramazza (1995) claimed that the miming activities of patients with optic aphasia are nonsemantic acts, that may be mediated by perceptual attributes and can be explained by the perceptual affordances of objects whose use is mimed. By interpreting the spared mimic activities of patients with optic aphasia as non-semantic acts, Hillis and Caramazza (1995) rejected the hypothesis assuming that different modalities may preferentially access different components of the semantic system and defended the unitary, amodal, propositional model of semantic memory. Upon closer scrutiny, however, this interpretation seems rather implausible, because the perceptual affordances allowing inferences about some general functions of objects cannot provide the specific information needed to mime its use. Thus the view of a tool with a handle and a blade obviously suggests the object is used to cut, but will not tell us whether the object is a razor, a knife or a sword, namely objects that require very different miming activities.

Furthermore, Caramazza et al.'s (1990) claim that privileged accessibility is an asymmetric property of the semantic system, resulting from the affordances pictures (but not words) can have about certain properties of objects, cannot explain two further dissociations I will discuss in the next parts of this review, namely: (a) the fact that in 'optic aphasia' items belonging to some lexical categories (namely those denoting action knowledge and body parts knowledge) can be named much better than those denoting common objects, such as living things and artefacts (Gainotti, 2004); (b) the observation that in the absence of any visual-perceptual disorder some patients can draw much more information from words than from pictures.

Campbell and Manning (1996) have already discussed the problem of the selective sparing of action naming in patients with 'optic aphasia', with respect to the PAUCH hypothesis. These authors acknowledged that the hypothesis hardly explains why action naming may be selectively spared in 'optic aphasia'. However, since the discussion of this question requires a preliminary analysis of the principles underlying the brain organization of different categories of knowledge I will delay a detailed consideration of this question to a later section of this review and I prefer to take into account now the problem of the different information that some patients can draw from words or from pictures, in the absence of any visual-perceptual disorder. This problem stems from studies conducted in patients with selective semantic memory disorders, resulting from either focal atrophy of the left temporal lobe (semantic dementia) or from a circumscribed vascular lesion of the right hemisphere, in which opposite forms of semantic memory disorders have been described by various authors. For example, McCarthy and Warrington (1988); Lauro-Grotto et al. (1997a) reported a prevalent difficulty in understanding the names, rather than the pictures, of objects, whereas McCarthy and Warrington (1986); Warrington and McCarthy (1994) described greater difficulty understanding pictures than words. Although these findings have been interpreted as consistent with the multiple, modality-specific semantic system hypothesis, Lambon Ralph et al. (1999); Patterson and Hodges (2000) reported different results and a different interpretation in a different group of patients with semantic dementia. These authors found that knowledge elicited from words and from pictures was highly correlated in these patients, even if the rate of success was higher for pictures than for words. The correlation between knowledge elicited from words and pictures was at variance with predictions based on the multiple semantic systems hypothesis and the higher rate of success with pictures was attributed to the fact that pictures afford certain properties of objects, whereas words have no affordance. In an attempt to clarify these conflicting results, Snowden et al. (2004) followed the same line of research in patients with degenerative lesions of the right and left temporal lobes. They reasoned that, since people's faces and names are arbitrary, they could represent a potentially valuable means of addressing the unitary vs multiple semantic systems debate.

ARTICLE IN PRESS

Semantic dementia patients with predominantly left temporal lobe atrophy identified faces better than names and performed better on the picture than on the word version of the semantic memory 'Pyramids and Palm Trees' test (Howard and Patterson, 1992) (Fig. 1), whereas patients with right temporal lobe atrophy showed the reverse pattern of performance.

These data were considered incompatible with a unitary amodal model of semantic memory and with a strict multiple modality-specific semantic systems account; they were considered consistent with a model, like the one proposed by Lauro-Grotto et al. (1997b), that views semantic memory as an integrated multimodal network in which different areas are accessed by different channels and store modality-specific information. Under normal circumstances, the various components of the net are interconnected, allowing retrieval of the entire representation from any input channel, but in



Fig. 1. In the upper part of the figure is reported an item of the 'Pyramis and Palm Trees' test, whereas in the lower part is reported an item of the 'Kissing and Dancing' test. In both tests patients must choose which of two drawings reported at the bottom of the page fits better with a target picture placed at the top. However, in the 'Pyramis and Palm Trees' test selection is based on conceptual relationships among objects, whereas in the 'Kissing and Dancing' test it is based on conceptual relationships among actions. (Partly modified from Bak and Hodges, 2003).

pathological conditions one or more components of the net can be preferentially damaged, giving rise to dissociations in performance. More specifically, Snowden et al (2004) regarded the left temporal lobe as particularly important for verbal information and the right temporal lobe for visual information. Furthermore, in parallel with the notions of 'convergence zones', put forward by Damasio (Damasio, 1989; Damasio et al.,1990) and of 'transmodal areas' advanced by Mesulam (1998); Snowden et al. (2004) proposed that the anterior temporal lobes do not store concepts, but bind together components of information distributed through different sensory modalities.

My own position is very similar to that proposed by Snowden et al. (2004). However, for the sake of clarity, I will now state the main points.

The first point is that for theoretical reasons I do not agree with a strict version of the multiple modality-specific semantic systems hypothesis. The reasons for this disagreement are, on one hand that a semantic representation cannot by definition be modality-specific, because it results from the convergence/integration of information coming from different modalities and, on the other hand, the conviction that a literal version of this hypothesis is implausible, because it postulates a duplication of information across different subsystems.

The second point is that the unitary amodal semantic model can be criticised not only from the empirical point of view (because of its inability to account for the above mentioned aspects of optic aphasia and of semantic dementia), but also because it is not necessarily more parsimonious (in terms of neural activity) than the multiple modality-specific semantic model. As a matter of fact, unitary abstract models do not offer an explicit model, that explains how perceptual information coming from different sensory modalities can be transformed into a set of abstract propositions. This problem of the mechanisms required to translate modality-specific information into abstract information becomes even more relevant if we accept Damasio's (1989) model, which suggests that semantic representations are not localised in a static store, but must rather be conceived as a dynamic process of recollection of fragmented perceptual-motor features. In this case, it would be necessary to evaluate the costs for the brain of this bidirectional transcoding mechanism, or, in any case, to acknowledge that an abstract, amodal system is not necessarily very parsimonious.

For these reasons, I agree with models (such as the one proposed by Lauro-Grotto et al., 1997b) that consider the semantic system as an integrated multimodal network, keeping the influence and the flavour of the prevailing input and output modalities in its various parts. Within this context, I would subscribe to a broad and modified version of the distinction, proposed by Warrington and Shallice (1979); Shallice (1988); McCarthy and Warrington (1991), between a 'visual semantic' and a 'verbal semantic' system. According to this broad version, the term 'visual semantic system' refers to an integrated convergence of perceptual information, where the visual modality plays the greatest role, and the term 'verbal semantic system' stands for a semantic system that is mainly

organised in linguistic terms. In this case, the distinction between 'verbal semantic' and 'visual semantic' system could be very useful, because it reflects the characteristics of the multimodal networks typical, respectively, of the right and left hemisphere. This interpretation is consistent with Coslett and Saffran's (1989, 1992) distinction between a right hemisphere semantic structure mainly based on the integration of perceptual data and a left hemisphere semantic system, intimately connected with naming abilities.

Some data recently obtained in semantic dementia patients seem to support this equivalence between the broad acceptance of the term 'visual semantics' and the convergence of perceptual information (mainly consisting of visual data) typical of the right hemisphere semantic system. On one hand, Barbarotto et al. (1995); Evans et al. (1995), Gentileschi et al. (1999, 2001) and Gainotti et al. (2003) have shown that the selective progressive defect in recognising familiar people shown by patients with right anterior temporal atrophy must be considered as a multimodal semantic (rather than as a modality-specific face recognition) defect. On the other hand, Gainotti et al.'s (2003) detailed analysis of patient C.O. showed that this patient's ability to recognise familiar people was much more impaired through the visual (face) and auditory (voice) perceptual modalities than trough the verbal (person's name) semantic access. It is, therefore, possible to suppose that the person-specific semantic knowledge represented in patient's C.O. right hemisphere was based more on a convergence of perceptual (visual and auditory) data than on an integration of these perceptual data with verbally-coded information.

Coming back to the much more general problem of the relationships between semantic representations and perceptual processes preliminary to their acquisition, Rogers et al. (2004) recently obtained data that raise doubts about the assumption of complete independence between the last stages of the perceptual processing (structural description) and the corresponding semantic representations. These authors tried to investigate the impact of semantic degradation on (lexical and) object decision tasks, i.e. on tasks that are currently used to assess the integrity of the corresponding structural description. The variables considered in this study were the typicality of objects (and words), their frequency and familiarity and the degree of semantic degradation. Results showed that (lexical and) object decision tasks are impaired in semantic dementia patients and that this impairment mainly concerned atypical and less familiar objects and did so increasingly in patients with greater semantic deterioration. These data are not surprising, since Patterson et al. (1994) and Gainotti et al. (1995) have already shown that within the language domain a severe semantic impairment can have a deleterious influence upon (pre-semantic) purely lexical tasks.

In any case, they support the view of ongoing interactions between perceptual and semantic representations, rather than the independence between modality-specific perceptual channels and the unitary, abstract, amodal semantic system.

4. The categorical organization of semantic memory

In the introductory part of this chapter I acknowledged Warrington's (1975) seminal role in identifying selective defects of semantic memory in patients with focal cortical atrophies. In a very influential series of papers, the same author also proposed that semantic memory may be categorically organized in the brain, because different brain lesions can provoke different sorts of category-specific disorders, selectively affecting abstract words (Warrington, 1975, 1981), action names/verbs (Baxter and Warrington, 1985; McCarthy and Warrington, 1985), biological entities (Warrington and Shallice, 1984; McCarthy and Warrington, 1991) and manmade artefacts (Warrington and McCarthy, 1983; 1987).

However, Warrington's contributions in this field go beyond the identification of different kinds of categoryspecific semantic disorders and the proposal that semantic knowledge may be categorically organised in the brain. Discussing the contrast between category-specific disorders for living things and artefacts, Warrington and McCarthy (1983) and Warrington and Shallice (1984) also advanced a general hypothesis about the brain representation of semantic knowledge, which challenged the traditional views about the cortical representation of concepts and offered a general key to understanding the basic mechanisms subserving categoryspecific semantic disorders. This general hypothesis, labelled the 'differential weighting hypothesis' contrasted both traditional associationistic views, which assumed that concepts generically result from the convergence of multiple sensory modalities in cortical association areas, and with the abstract, amodal and propositional models of semantic knowledge proposed by Anderson and Bower (1973), Pylyshyn (1973, 1981), Phillis and Cristie (1977) and Seymour (1979). Although the 'differential weighting' hypothesis acknowledged that concepts are based on the linkage of the output of various perceptual systems, it also stressed the different weight these sensory modalities have in the acquisition of different categories of knowledge. Within this context, the dissociation between living beings and artefacts was viewed as the consequence of the different weighting of visual-perceptual and functional attributes in identifying members of living and artefacts categories.

This interpretation was consistent with the theoretical models concerning the functional bases of conceptual activity proposed in the same years by several cognitive psychologists, such as Kolers and Brison (1984), Allport (1985) and Jackendoff (1987), who reacted against the notion of abstract, propositional, amodal conceptual representations. These authors suggested that the organisation of semantic representations reflects how the information most relevant for their development has been acquired. This theoretical construct also fits with connectionist models (e.g. Ballard, 1986; Churchland and Sejnowski, 1988; Farah and McClelland, 1991), which hold that information processing and storage are closely interconnected in a network, since information is stored as a pattern of activity in the connections between the units of the net which process a given type of information.

ARTICLE IN PRESS

From the anatomical point of view, the differential weighting hypothesis and the above mentioned cognitive models predict a close relationship between cortical areas crucially involved in processes of storage/retrieval of a given category and the localisation of the brain mechanisms that have contributed most to the development of that category.

In the present discussion of the categorical organization of semantic memory, I will focus on the two main dissociations that have emerged as most important in the study of categoryspecific semantic disorders, namely, the contrast between the semantic-lexical representations of actions/verbs and, respectively, of objects/nouns and (within the latter) the contrast between the semantic representations of biological entities and, respectively, of artefacts. In both domains, I will first report some clinical and experimental data that support the dissociation and will then discuss the principal interpretations that have been advanced to explain these data. I will then take into account the anatomical locus of lesions found in these category-specific semantic disorders and discuss their consistency with the set of predictions based on the 'differential weighting hypothesis'. This set of predictions will be labelled 'the sensory-motor model of semantic knowledge' (Gainotti, 1990, 2004, 2006; Saffran and Schwartz, 1994; Gainotti et al., 1995; Martin, 1998; Martin and Chao, 2001). In the last part of this section I will briefly discuss the results of neuroimaging experiments that have studied the brain areas activated by different semantic categories in normal subjects; then, I will report the results of a recent review I made to further check the 'sensory-motor model of semantic knowledge', by investigating category-specific naming disorders in patients with visuo-verbal disconnection/'optic aphasia' (Gainotti, 2004).

4.1. Disorders in production and comprehension of object and actions names in brain-damaged patients

Goodglass et al. (1966) carried out the first study that suggested a differential impairment of nouns and verbs in patients with different aphasic syndromes. These authors noticed that patients with fluent aphasia are particularly impaired in naming objects (producing nouns), whereas nonfluent aphasics are more impaired in naming actions (producing verbs). This double dissociation was afterwards further investigated both in single-case studies (e.g. Marin et al., 1976; Miceli et al., 1983; McCarthy and Warrington, 1985; Zingeser and Berndt, 1988; Caramazza and Hillis, 1991; Breedin et al., 1994; Miozzo et al., 1994; Shapiro et al., 2000) and in group studies (Miceli et al., 1984, 1988; Zingeser and Berndt, 1990; Tranel et al., 2001), with particular attention to agrammatic patients, among non-fluent aphasics and to anomic patients among fluent aphasics. All these studies showed that: (a) agrammatic patients are particularly impaired in naming actions, whereas anomic patients are selectively unable to name objects (Miceli et al., 1984; Zingeser and Berndt, 1988, 1990; Breedin et al., 1994; Miozzo et al., 1994); (b) the same kind of dissociation can be observed in comprehension of nouns and verbs (McCarthy and Warrington, 1985; Miceli et al., 1988; Breedin et al., 1994); (c) some (anomic

or agrammatic) patients show a selective disorder (for nouns or verbs) only in production, whereas other patients show a category-specific disorder (for nouns or verbs) in both production and comprehension (McCarthy and Warrington, 1985; Miceli et al., 1988; Zingeser and Berndt, 1988; 1990; Caramazza and Hillis, 1991; Breedin et al., 1994; Miozzo et al., 1994; Breedin and Martin, 1996; Silveri and Di Betta, 1997; Hillis et al., 2002).

Various authors gave a different interpretation of the cognitive defects underlying these category-specific disorders for nouns and verbs. Thus, the association between agrammatism and verb retrieval led Miceli et al. (1984, 1988) to suggest that the underlying defect was located at the syntactic level. On the other hand, based on the observation of two patients with a modality-specific defect in verb production (in the oral and respectively in the written modality), Caramazza and Hillis (1991) suggested that the cognitive defect concerned the lexical level, selectively affecting verbs as a specific grammatical category. This interpretation has been strengthen by report of other patients showing selective difficulty in producing verbs in the oral or in the written modality (Rapp and Caramazza, 1998; Hillis et al., 2002). Finally, Damasio and Tranel (1993), Gainotti et al. (1995), Gainotti (1998) and Bird et al. (2000) argued that, at least in patients who show a selective impairment for nouns or verbs in both production and comprehension, the defect has to be located at the semantic level.

It seems clear from the above interpretations and from data gathered in more recent years, that the greatest uncertainties concern the clinical features and the cognitive defects underlying category-specific disorders for verbs. This can be explained both theoretically and factually. The former derive from controversies over the relationships between semantic and syntactic aspects of verb representations (Pinker, 1989; Jackendoff, 1990), whereas the latter refer to the observation that a very heterogeneous set of disturbances is usually grouped under the 'category-specific impairments for verbs' heading (see Marshall et al., 1996; Gainotti, 1998; Marshall, 2003; Shapiro and Caramazza, 2003, for different viewpoints on this subject). In any case, since some category-specific verb disorders are certainly due to a disruption of the semantic representation of actions, I will focus my attention on this more circumscribed problem later in this paper. In particular I will try to clarify whether the anatomical locus of lesion is different in patients with a category-specific impairment for action names and object names and whether the neuroanatomical correlates of these category-specific disorders are consistent with the predictions based on the 'sensory-motor model of semantic knowledge'.

As for the neuroanatomical correlates of disorders selectively affecting nouns and verbs, both direct and indirect evidence suggests an association between action name deficit and left frontal areas and between object name deficit and left temporal pathology. The indirect evidence is based on the standard anatomical locus of lesion in agrammatism (where selective verb disorders are usually observed) and in aphasic anomia, where disorders are limited to the production

and comprehension of names of objects. Direct evidence consists of results of experimental studies, conducted in normal subjects by Shapiro et al. (2001) and Cappa et al. (2002) using repetitive transcranial magnetic stimulation (rTMS), to modify the excitability of the left prefrontal cortex during object and action naming tasks and of neuroimaging data, originating from patients with vascular, neoplastic and degenerative syndromes (Damasio and Tranel, 1993; Daniele et al., 1994; Bak and Hodges, 1997; Cappa et al., 1998a; Rapp and Caramazza, 1998; Tranel et al., 2001; Hillis et al., 2002; Tranel et al., 2003; Saygin et al., 2004). Results of rTMS experiments show that the left prefrontal cortex is selectively involved in action naming, whereas neuroimaging data confirm that a selective impairment of action names is associated with left frontal lesions, and a defect of object names is found in patients with left temporal pathology.

Although in some of these studies (e.g. Rapp and Caramazza, 1998; Tranel et al., 2001; Shapiro et al., 2001; Hillis et al., 2002) data concerning verbs have been interpreted within the framework of the grammatical category hypothesis, data obtained in other investigations (e.g. Damasio and Tranel, 1993; Daniele et al., 1994; Bak and Hodges, 1997; Tranel et al., 2003; Saygin et al., 2004) clearly point to a disorder affecting the semantic representation of actions in patients with left frontal lesions. Patients with this kind of lesion location were, for instance, particularly impaired on tasks designed by Tranel et al. (2003) to tap into the conceptual knowledge of actions and on non-linguistic tasks of action comprehension (pantomime interpretation) designed by Saygin et al. (2004).

Furthermore, Bak and Hodges (2003) obtained other data suggesting that selective verb disorders observed in patients with left frontal lesions are due to a disruption of the semantic representation of actions. These authors found a double dissociation between frontal and temporal variants of Fronto-Temporal Dementia on two conceptual tests (Fig. 1), one based on objects (the 'Pyramids and Palm Trees' test, devised by Howard and Patterson (1992)) and the other on actions (the 'Kissing and Dancing' test, devised by Bak and Hodges (2003)). Patients with the left frontal variant were more impaired on the Kissing and Dancing' test, whereas patients with left temporal atrophy (Semantic Dementia) were more impaired on the 'Pyramids and Palm Trees' test.

Taken together these data are consistent with the 'sensorymotor model of semantic knowledge', which assumes that the brain areas damaged in a given form of category-specific semantic disorder were previously involved in the acquisition of sensory-motor information crucial for the development of that category. From this point of view, it is logical to expect that a selective inability to name or understand action names will usually be due to a lesion of the parts of the left frontal lobe, where action schemata are planned and represented and which become active not only when a motor schema is actually executed, but also when it is recognized in other subjects (Gallese et al., 1996; Rizzolatti et al., 1996; Rizzolatti and Arbib, 1998) or simply imagined (Decety et al., 1997).

Further support for this model comes from recent detailed investigations of the neural substrate of verb meaning,

conducted with neuroimaging techniques by Grossman et al. (2002) and with neurophysiological procedures by Pulvermuller et al. (2001). In an fMRI study Grossman et al. (2002) observed, that a different pattern of activation is associated with verbs of motion and verbs of cognition, since only the former (which represent events involving action planning) activate the prefrontal cortex, whereas the latter (which contain few associated sensory-motor features) activate the left posterolateral temporal cortex. On the other hand, Pulvermuller et al. (2001) showed that different parts of the frontal lobe are recruited by verbs denoting different kinds of actions. Using high resolution EEG recordings, these authors investigated the brain activity elicited by verbs referring to actions performed with the face (e.g. 'talking') and with the lower limb muscles (e.g. 'walking'). Face-related action verbs produced the strongest activity over the left Sylvian fissure, close to the part of the motor cortex that represents face movements, whereas leg-related action verbs produced the strongest in-going currents at the vertex, close to the cortical representation of the leg movements.

4.2. Disorders in identifying living things and man-made artefacts in brain-damaged patients

The most frequently reported instance of a category-specific semantic disorder consists of a striking dissociation between a severe inability to recognise living beings and a preserved capacity to identify man-made artefacts. Warrington and Shallice (1984) first reported the main characteristics of this syndrome in four patients who had partially recovered from herpes simplex encephalitis. These characteristics have been confirmed with surprising regularity by other authors, who have investigated the pattern of cognitive impairment and/or the distribution of the anatomical lesions associated with this form of category-specific semantic disorder (e.g. Basso et al., 1988; Pietrini et al., 1988; Sartori and Job, 1988; Silveri and Gainotti, 1988; Sirigu et al., 1991; Hart and Gordon, 1992; Laiacona et al., 1993; Sartori et al., 1993; Sheridan and Humphreys, 1993; De Renzi and Lucchelli, 1994; Gainotti and Silveri, 1996; Forde et al., 1997; Kolinsky et al., 2002).

From the cognitive point of view, these patients show a severe inability to identify animals, fruits, flowers and vegetables, which is independent from the verbal or pictorial modality through which information is presented and the patient's response is expressed and is in contrast with a relatively spared capacity to identify artefacts and body parts. The opposite dissociation, namely a prevalent impairment of artefacts and body parts, has been much less frequently reported (e.g. Warrington and McCarthy, 1983, 1987; Hillis and Caramazza, 1991; Sacchett and Humphreys, 1992; Cappa et al., 1998b) and is, in any case, much less impressive than the previously described selective inability to identify living beings.

In spite of the dramatic and selective nature of categoryspecific semantic disorders for biological entities, some authors have advanced the hypothesis that they may be an artefact of stimulus selection. Thus, Funnel and Sheridan (1992),

ARTICLE IN PRESS

Stewart et al. (1992) and Gaffan and Heywood (1993) raised the question of whether category specific deficits for living things might not simply reflect the fact that these items tend to be of lower frequency, lower familiarity and greater visual complexity than non-living things. These authors reported patients in whom the category-specific semantic deficit disappeared when living and non living categories were carefully matched for frequency, familiarity and visual complexity.

Although methodological caution is certainly important, and I have even shown (Gainotti, 2005) that in single case studies gender-related familiarity effects can explain the prevalent impairment of some semantic categories, they cannot explain the most prototypical instances of category specific semantic disorders. As a matter of fact, (1) many patients continue to show disproportionate difficulty in naming or recognising living things even when frequency, familarity and visual complexity are taken into account (Warrington and Shallice, 1984; Hart and Gordon, 1992; Laiacona et al., 1993; Sartori et al., 1993; Sheridan and Humphreys, 1993; Farah et al., 1996; Gainotti and Silveri, 1996, etc.); (2) some patients show a disproportionate deficit for the (supposedly easier to process) category of non-living things; (3) some authors have reported instances of patients who showed opposite categoryspecific deficits, when tested with the same stimuli (Hillis and Caramazza, 1991; Gainotti and Silveri, 1996; Silveri et al., 1997). Thus, in spite of these specific objections and of more general methodological critiques, such as the ones Laws (in press) recently addressed to the existing literature on category-specific naming disorders, it remains unquestionable that some kinds of brain lesions (which will be considered later in some details) give rise to a specific disruption of knowledge of biological entities.

However, the interpretation of this pattern of categorical impairment remains very controversial, because three main theoretical accounts have been proposed for category-specific semantic disorders for living and non-living things. The first and more influential model is the one Warrington and Shallice put forward in their 1984 seminal paper. It assumes that the living/non-living distinction may be the by-product of a more basic dichotomy, concerning the differential weighting of visual-perceptual and functional attributes in identifying members of biological and, respectively, of artefacts categories. According to this interpretation, which has been called the 'sensory-functional theory', identification of a particular exemplar of a living category relies crucially on visual features, whereas identification of a of man-made artefact depends critically on functional attributes, i.e. the subtly different functions artefacts were designed for.

More recently, Caramazza and Shelton (1998) proposed a second theoretical model. It starts with a factual objection to the 'sensory-functional theory', namely with the observation that a greater impairment of the visual-perceptual rather than of the functional associative properties of the disrupted category is not necessarily present in patients with a category-specific defect for living things. This objection, which is supported by much empirical data (see Caramazza, 1998; Capitani et al., 2003, for review) is not necessarily inconsistent with

the 'sensory-functional theory'. This is because Farah and McClelland (1991) using computer simulation showed: (a) that it is possible to produce a category-specific defect for living things by preferentially damaging sensory inputs and (b) that both perceptual and functional attributes of biological entities are equally disrupted in this computational model of a category-specific defect. In any case, starting from the weakness of the 'sensory-functional theory' and from the observation that animals and plant life can be independently affected in individual patients [for example, animals were. selective impaired in patients KR (Hart and Gordon, 1992) and EW (Caramazza and Shelton, 1998), whereas fruits and vegetable were selectively affected in patients MD (Hart et al., 1985), TU (Farah and Wallace, 1992), and FAV (Crutch and Warrington, 2003), Caramazza and Shelton (1998) proposed that category-specific defects may be due to the disruption of different evolutionary-adapted dedicated neural mechanisms for the domains of 'animals' (potential predators), 'plant life' (possible source of food and medicine) and 'artefacts'. This model is usually labelled the 'domain specific knowledge systems' hypothesis.

The third and last theoretical model, proposed by Gonnerman et al. (1997), assumes that different levels of interconnections may exist within the semantic structure between shared (perceptual and functional) attributes of living and non-living things. Thus, in living beings, the fact of having eyes and ears is correlated with the properties of seeing and hearing, whereas in artefacts similar interconnections are much less important. According to Gonnermann et al. (1997), this difference may be more important than the differential weighting of perceptual and functional attributes to explain category-specific semantic disorders. This last model is often labelled the 'intercorrelations among semantic features' hypothesis.

The main criteria that have been used by various authors to support or disprove these theoretical models are the following: (a) the relative impairment of visual and functional knowledge in patients with selective damage to the living or non-living categories; (b) the detailed pattern of impaired and spared categories that can be found in these patients; (c) the results of computational studies, using computer simulation to produce category-specific defects for living or non-living things.

Less frequently considered, although potentially relevant from the theoretical point of view, are the neuroanatomical correlates of category-specific semantic disorders, because each of the above mentioned theoretical models makes a different set of predictions about extent and localization of the underlying brain pathology. Thus, the sensory/functional hypothesis, which stresses the importance of visual-perceptual attributes in the semantic representation of living categories, and the relevance of functional attributes in the semantic representation of artefacts, leads to the prediction that lesions provoking a category-specific semantic impairment for living things should encroach upon brain structures playing a critical role in processing and integrating high level visual knowledge, whereas those provoking a selective deficit for artefacts should encroach upon brain areas involved in manipulation and physical use of objects.

Less clear are the predictions made by the 'domain-specific knowledge systems' hypothesis; however, Caramazza (1998) and Caramazza and Shelton (1998) explicitly claimed: (a) that dedicated neural circuits for domain-specific knowledge systems, representing all types of perceptual and conceptual information relevant to that category of knowledge exist within the central nervous system; (b) that, because of the affective/ emotional components associated with flight and feeding responses to animals and plants, it is not implausible that the assumed neural circuits for these biological categories involve the limbic structures.

Still different are the predictions made by the 'intercorrelations among semantic features' hypothesis, because this model assumes that the severity of brain damage, rather than its precise anatomical location, plays a major role in provoking a category-specific defect for living or non-living entities. Indeed, Gonnerman et al. (1997) argued that biological entities, which have many more interconnected features in their semantic structure than artefacts, should be more resistant to mild diffuse damage of the semantic system. This hypothesis was validated by a computer simulation study, that showed that with a small degree of damage to the system there is a greater impairment of artefacts, whereas with increasing damage, there is a dramatic decline of the living categories. However, on the basis of a different connectionist model, Moss et al. (1998); Tyler et al. (2000) predicted the opposite type of interaction between prevalent impairment of biological or artefact categories and stage of disease progression. In any case, according to these models, the severity of lesions should be more important than their anatomical location in determining category-specific semantic disorders.

Since our knowledge of the neuroanatomical correlates of category-specific semantic disorders for living beings and artefacts is almost completely based on single-cases studies, I tried to more thoroughly investigate the problem by making a detailed and systematic review (Gainotti, 2000) of all the available anatomo-clinical reports of patients showing a category-specific semantic disorders for living things and artefacts. In this review I took into account some cognitive and anatomical variables that could differentially influence the results obtained. These variables were: (a) the locus of cognitive impairment (distinguishing semantic, lexical and visuo-perceptual disorders); (b) the aetiology of the disease; (c) the neuroanatomical locus of lesion.

Out of the 47 patients who showed a selective impairment for living beings, and who met the inclusion criteria, the deficit concerned the semantic level in 38. From the aetiological point of view, most of these patients suffered from three diseases, caused by lesions that usually encroach upon the anterior parts of the temporal lobes, namely herpes simple encephalitis in 20/38 patients, head trauma in seven and semantic dementia in five. The very high prevalence of herpes simple encephalitis among these patients is worth-stressing, because this disease, although rather uncommon was responsible for all the cases Warrington and Shallice reported in their 1984 seminal paper and for about one half of all cases reported in the literature. A detailed analysis of



Fig. 2. Schematic representation of the anatomical locus of lesion found in patients with a category-specific semantic impairment for biological entities. H: hippocampus; PHG: parahippocampal gyrus; TP: temporal pole; IT: inferior temporal gyrus; AL: antero-lateral temporal cortex; PL: postero-lateral temporal cortex; TO: temporo-occipital cortex. (Partly modified from Gainotti, 2002).

lesion location in the patients I investigated for my review (Fig. 2) showed that: (a) within the temporal lobes, lesions were usually bilateral, but asymmetrically distributed, with a clear prevalence for the left side and (b) almost invariably the anterior, medial and inferior parts of the temporal lobes were impaired, whereas the lateral and posterior parts were spared. On the other hand, in the 10 patients who showed a category-specific impairment for artefacts, the deficit concerned the semantic level in six. All these patients also showed a defect in recognising body parts and were affected by vascular lesions in the territory of the left middle cerebral artery, which usually involved the fronto-parietal areas (Fig. 3), provoking a severe, non-fluent aphasia.

These contrasting patterns of cognitive and anatomical data can, in my opinion, be explained if we contrast the main functions of the antero-medial and inferior parts of the temporal lobes with those of the fronto-parietal areas of the dominant hemisphere.

I would argue that the antero-medial temporo-limbic structures and the infero-temporal lobe (ITL) constitute a cortical network, devised to process high level visualperceptual knowledge and to integrate it with other kinds of information. The ITL is, in fact, the main component of the 'ventral stream' of extra-striate visual processing system, which plays a critical role in object recognition (Ungerleider and Mishkin, 1982; Mishkin et al., 1984; Goodale et al., 1991).

On the other hand, within the medial temporal lobe (MTL) structures, several areas are considered either as rostral regions of the 'ventral stream' or as multimodal areas where highly processed visual data are integrated with non-visual properties of objects. Thus, at least in animals, the perirhinal cortex has been considered to be involved in complex visual discriminations (Bussey et al., 2002, 2003) and in visual object representation (Bussey and Saksida,

ARTICLE IN PRESS

G. Gainotti / Neuroscience and Biobehavioral Reviews xx (xxxx) 1-18



Fig. 3. Schematic representation of the anatomical locus of lesion found in patients with a category-specific semantic impairment for artefacts. H: hippocampus; PHG: parahippocampal gyrus; TP: temporal pole; IT: inferior temporal gyrus; AL: antero-lateral temporal cortex; PL: postero-lateral temporal cortex; TO: temporo-occipital cortex. (Partly modified from Gainotti, 2002).

2002), whereas the entorhinal cortex receives convergent, integrated input from all the sensory modalities (Jones and Powell, 1970; Mesulam et al., 1977; Van Hoesen, 1982), through the parahippocampal and perirhinal cortices (Suzuki and Amaral, 1994). Furthermore, Lee et al. (2005) have recently challenged the view suggesting that in humans the MTL plays an exclusive role in memory functions, and have shown that patients with MTL damage, including the perirhinal cortex, are significantly impaired in discriminating scenes, faces and, to a lesser extent, objects.

Finally, Damasio (1989) and Mesulam (1998) considered the temporal pole as a higher order convergence zone, i.e. as the top of a cascade of densely interconnected cortical processors that binds together the different components of a concept's distributed representation. Inferior temporal lobe, temporo-limbic structures and temporal pole could, therefore, be critically involved in processing, storing and retrieving the representations of those semantic categories whose knowledge is mainly based on sensory (and above all visual) attributes.

A very different set of functions is usually attributed to the dorso-lateral (and in particular to the fronto-parietal) areas of the dominant hemisphere. These areas are, in fact, part of the 'dorsal stream' of visual processing, involved in spatial and action functions (Goodale et al., 1991) and play a very important role both in action planning and in high level somatosensory processing. Therefore, the fronto-parietal areas of the dominant hemisphere subtend those somatosensory and motor schemata that may have contributed critically (through processes of concrete utilization and physical contact) to building the semantic representation of man-made objects.

In this view, the joint impairment of the man-made objects and body parts categories may be due to the fact that the sensory-motor mechanisms that contribute critically to the construction of the semantic representation of man-made objects are also crucially involved in building the representation of the body parts category.

4.3. Brain areas activated by different semantic categories in functional neuroimaging experiments

By and large consistent with the 'sensory-motor model of semantic knowledge', but less clear-cut than neuroanatomical data are the findings provided by functional neuroimaging experiments (see Martin, 1998; Martin et al., 2000; Martin and Chao, 2001; Price and Friston, 2002, Martin and Caramazza, 2003, and Thompson-Schill, 2003 for reviews).

More precisely, the view that the infero-lateral part of the left frontal lobe may be strongly activated by tasks concerned with actions found support in studies dealing with the generation of action words (Martin et al., 1995; Petersen et al., 1988), listening to action-related sentences (Tettamanti et al., 2005) or the observation of meaningful actions (Decety et al., 1997; Grezes et al., 1999; Grezes and Decety, 2001, 2002). However, Warburton et al. (1996) and Tyler et al. (2001) reported no difference between cortical areas activated by nouns and verbs. Analogously, some authors (Perani et al., 1995; Martin et al., 1996; Grabowski et al., 1998; Chao and Martin, 2000) confirmed the activation of the fronto-parietal areas of the left hemisphere in tasks requiring the identification and naming of tools, whereas others (Damasio et al., 1996; Mummery et al., 1996; 1998; Moore and Price, 1999; Perani et al., 1999) did not. Indeed, the latter found a more marked activation in the posterior middle temporal region, which is involved in visual control of actions associated with objects (Martin et al., 1995).

Equally controversial is the relationship between living stimuli and activation of the antero-infero-medial parts of the temporal lobes. According to most authors, living stimuli mainly activate the infero-temporal cortex (Perani et al., 1995) or the antero-medial parts of the temporal cortex (Mummery et al., 1996; Moore and Price, 1999; Devlin et al., 2002a; Phillips et al., 2002). However, Spitzer et al. (1995, 1998) and Perani et al. (1999) reported results at variance with this model. Furthermore, Cappa et al. (1998c), Mummery et al. (1998) and Devlin et al. (2002b) failed to find an association between the anatomical areas activated by visual-perceptual vs functional/associative knowledge and those activated by biological vs artefacts categories as predicted by the sensory/functional hypothesis (see critical reviews in Price and Friston, 2002 and in Devlin et al., 2002a).

Therefore, even if most studies do show evidence of an association between action words and left frontal cortex, between tool knowledge and left fronto-parietal cortex, and between living things and antero-medial-inferior parts of the temporal lobes, there is not an universal agreement on this. There may be two reasons for the different results obtained in lesion studies and in functional imaging experiments: (1) the difficulty of neuroimaging experiments to control variables, such as the methods used for data acquisition, the nature of the stimuli or the experimental design; (2) the greater difficulty

of distinguishing between category-specific conceptual and lexical operations in neuroimaging experiments than in lesion studies. This distinction can be easily made in lesion studies, as shown by the separate analysis of semantic, lexical and visualperceptual defects for living or non-living things I made in my review of the neuroanatomical correlates of these disorders (Gainotti, 2000). On the contrary, in functional neuroimaging experiments, the patient's responses are a conflation of recognition and naming processes, since normal subjects, when requested to perform tasks that involve recognition or naming of various stimuli, are unable to voluntarily suppress one part of the process and execute both semantic and lexical operations.

4.4. Category-specific naming disorders in 'optic aphasia'

One line of research that could also be used to investigate the neuroanatomical organisation of categorical knowledge is the study of impaired and spared categories on visual naming in patients with 'optic aphasia' (or, in any case, with a visuoverbal disconnection syndrome). This topic was considered worthy of interest for two main reasons-the first is the observation that action naming (Manning and Campbell, 1992; Campbell and Manning, 1996; Teixeira-Ferreira et al., 1997) and body parts naming (Shelton et al., 1998), can be selectively spared in these patients-the second is the observation, made in my previous review of the neuroanatomical correlates of category-specific disorders for living beings and artefacts (Gainotti, 2000), that some patients with a vascular lesion in the territory of the left posterior cerebral artery seemed to show a selective naming impairment for fruit and vegetables (e.g. Farah and Wallace, 1992; Goldenberg, 1992). These observations might suggest that in patients with optic aphasia access to the lexical output mechanisms differs according to categories of knowledge. The more specific set of predictions advanced in this review was prompted by the classical neurological models of 'optic aphasia' and of 'visuo-verbal disconnection' proposed by Freund (1889) and by Geschwind (1965). According to the Freund's (1889) model, a concomitant lesion of the left visual areas and of the posterior parts of the corpus callosum is expected to prevent visual information (processed by the right hemisphere visual cortices) from reaching the left hemisphere lexical output mechanisms, since the inter-hemispheric pathways connecting the right and the left visual cortices pass through the splenium (i.e. the posterior part) of the corpus callosum. Geschwind (1965) noticed that, in spite of this disconnection between right and left hemisphere visual cortices, some visual stimuli are usually correctly named and attributed these residual visual naming abilities to the use of alternative inter-hemispheric callosal pathways. According to this author, the vision of an object arouses associations in other sensory modalities and 'the arousal of such associations permits the finding of an alternative pathway across uninvolved more anterior portions of the corpus callosum'.

The rationale of my review was to integrate Geschwind's (1965) model with the 'differential weighting hypothesis', because I assumed that residual naming abilities were contingent upon the different weight non-visual attributes have in the



Fig. 4. Schematic representations of the pathways that could be followed to name visually presented members of different semantic categories in patients with 'optic aphasia'. According to the schema, actions and body parts should be named without major difficulties, since the visual stimuli could activate, via ipsilateral connections, the corresponding semantic representations in the frontal and parietal cortices of the right hemisphere. These representations could, in turn, activate the left hemisphere lexical output mechanisms passing through the intact anterior parts of the corpus callosum. Other categories of objects should met a naming difficulty proportional to the weight that visual attributes have in their semantic representations. Accordingly, artefacts should be less impaired than living beings and, within the latter, the most impaired categories should be those of flowers, fruits and vegetables, whose semantic representations are deemed to be heavily based upon purely visual colour information. (Partly modified from Gainotti, 2004).

representation of different semantic categories. According to this model, in patients with optic aphasia, visual naming should be spared for conceptual categories, such as action names, body parts (and in part artefacts) whose representations are mainly based on non-visual (motor and somato-sensory) information, while it should be impaired for living things (and in particular for fruits, vegetables and flowers), whose representations are mainly based on visual attributes (Fig. 4).

The predictions relative to body parts and action names were strongly confirmed, because in all optic aphasics in whom these categories were separately taken into account, pictures representing actions or body parts were perfectly or preferentially (in comparison with other categories) named. Less clear results were obtained in the comparison between living things and artefacts, since a trend toward a greater impairment of biological stimuli was found; however, neither the difference between artefacts and living stimuli, nor the difference (within the latter) between animals and plant-life reached statistical significance.

5. Concluding remarks

A common thread links three apparently different facets of semantic memory, such as its relationships to the mechanisms of acquisition of episodic memory, the format of the semantic representations and the mechanisms underlying the categorical organization of semantic memory. This general thread is represented by the stress put on continuity and interdependence (rather than on discontinuity and complete independence) that our survey seems to suggest between: (a) the mechanisms

ARTICLE IN PRESS

of acquisition of episodic and semantic memory, (b) the format of the semantic representations and the sensory-motor processes preliminary to their acquisition and (c) the organization of semantic categories and the role various sensory modalities have played in their acquisition.

As to the first point, both authors who subscribe to standard distinction between episodic and semantic memory and those who propose alternative models of declarative memory, acknowledge that the hippocampal complex plays a critical role in the acquisition of autobiographical and general knowledge. However, authors who question the traditional episodic/semantic dichotomy go further, assuming that a continuum may exist from the cognitive point of view between autobiographical experience and abstract general knowledge and that the same anatomical structures mediate the end points of this continuum. From the cognitive point of view, Funnell (2001), stresses the influence of the main properties of the script theory on the construction of semantic memory and helds that meaning is represented in semantic memory according to a continuum of levels, i.e. from the most specific and contextbound to the most generalisable and context free. From the functional and anatomical viewpoint this continuum is explained by proponents of the multiple trace theory (Moscovitch et al., 2005) by assuming that semantic memories not only depend on the hippocampal complex for their initial acquisition, but also include episodic components, that continue to depend on the hippocampus. According to this model, attended information is in any case encoded by the hippocampal complex and bound to the neocortical neurons that represent that experience in a memory trace. However, each autobiographic memory is unique and permanently mediated by the hippocampal system, whereas semantic memories are created through a process that extracts information common to multiple related traces and integrates it with pre-existing knowledge, permanently represented in specialized neocortical structures independent from the hippocampal complex. In any case, both autobiographic and semantic traces are mediated by a bound ensemble of neocortical and hippocampal neurons, which act as a pointer or an index for the neurons representing the attended information (Teyler and DiScenna, 1986). This model of information processing, consolidation and retrieval is clearly reminiscent of the dynamic 'convergence zones' that, according to Damasio (1989), recollect and bind together the distributed attributes of concepts.

As for the second point, the hypothesis that perceptual activities may proceed within the various sensory modalities up to the level of a 'structural description' allowing access to a unitary, abstract, amodal semantic system is inconsistent with clinical and experimental data, which cast serious doubts on the unitary, amodal and abtract format of the semantic representations. From the clinical data, I would list: (a) the difficulty of explaining the spared ability shown by patients with optic aphasia to mime the use of objects that they are unable to name (Beauvois, 1982; Gil et al., 1985; Manning and Campbell, 1992; Teixeira-Ferreira et al., 1997); (b) the fact that in the same syndrome items denoting actions and body parts can be named much better than those

denoting common objects (Gainotti, 2004); and (c) the contrasting performance of patients who (in the absence of any visual-perceptual disorder) can draw much more information from words than from pictures (McCarthy and Warrington, 1986; Warrington and Mc Carthy, 1994; Snowden et al., 2004). From the experimental data, Rogers et al.'s (2004) results raise serious doubts about the assumption of complete independence between the last stages of the perceptual processing (structural description) and the corresponding semantic representations, because they show that a severe impairment of semantic memory has a deleterious influence on the object decision tasks, currently used to assess the integrity of the corresponding structural description. Taken together, all these data argue against the hypothesis of complete independence between modality specific processing of different sensory-motor information and amodal, abstract and propositional representation of a conceptual knowledge, acquired on the grounds of the same basic sensory-motor functions. A growing number of authors (see, for e.g. Gallese and Lakoff, 2005) tend, therefore, to acknowledge that conceptual knowledge not only draws its content from the sensory-motor system, but also bears the stamp of the perceptual mechanisms through which it was acquired.

As for the last point, neuroanatomical data obtained in patients with category-specific semantic disorders, and category-specific naming disorders observed in patients with 'optic aphasia' consistently show that a close relationship exists between cortical areas crucially involved in processes of organisation/storage/retrieval of a given category and the localization of the sensory-motor functions that have mostly contributed to the development of that category. On one hand, the brain areas damaged in patients with a category-specific semantic disorder (Gainotti, 2000) play a special role in processing just those sensory-motor mechanisms that have critically contribute to the organisation of the disrupted semantic category. On the other hand, the study of residual naming abilities in 'optic aphasia' (Gainotti, 2004) confirms that a rostro-caudal gradient exists between semantic categories (such as action names and body parts) whose representation are contingent upon motor and somatosensory mechanisms and those (such as living things categories) that rely more crucially upon visual attributes.

All these data are not compatible with a modular approach that views episodic memory, perceptual processing and semantic knowledge as interrelated, but quite independent computational systems. Rather, they are consistent with a distributed model, that considers the semantic system as an integrated multimodal network, strongly interconnected with the episodic memory system and formed by specialized cortical regions, which are accessed by different perceptual channels and store modalityspecific information. Under normal circumstances, the various components of the net are interconnected, allowing retrieval of the entire representation from any input channel, but in pathological conditions one or more of its components can be preferentially damaged, giving rise to dissociations in performance, concerning either different perceptual or verbal modalities or different categories of knowledge.

Acknowledgements

I am very grateful to Prof. E. De Renzi for his precious comments to a first draft of this review.

References

- Allport, D.A., 1985. Distributed memory, modular systems and dysphasia. In: Newman, S.K., Epstein, R. (Eds.), Current Perspectives in Dysphasia. Churchill Livingstone, Edinburgh, pp. 32–60.
- Anderson, J.R., Bower, J.H., 1973. Human Associative Memory. Hemisphere Press, Washington, DC.
- Bak, T., Hodges, J.R., 1997. Noun-verb dissociation in three patients with motor neuron disease and aphasia. Brain Lang. 60, 38–40.
- Bak, T., Hodges, J.R., 2003. 'Kissing and Dancing'—a test to distinguish the lexical and conceptual contributions to noun/verb and action/object dissociation. Preliminary results in patients with frontotemporal dementia. J. Neuroling. 16, 169–181.
- Ballard, D.H., 1986. Cortical connections and parallel processing: structure and function. Behav. Brain Sci. 9, 67–120.
- Barbarotto, R., Capitani, E., Spinnler, H., Trivelli, C., 1995. Slowly progressive semantic impairment with category specificity. Neurocase 1, 107–119.
- Basso, A., Capitani, E., Laiacona, M., 1988. Progressive language impairment without dementia: a case with isolated category specific semantic effect. J. Neurol. Neurosurg. Psychiatry 51, 1201–1207.
- Baxter, D.M., Warrington, E.K., 1985. Category-specific phonological dysgraphia. Neuropsychologia 23, 653–666.
- Beauvois, M.F., 1982. Optic aphasia: a process of interaction between vision and language. Philos. Trans. Roy. Soc. B 298, 35–47.
- Bird, H., Howard, D., Franklin, S., 2000. Why is a verb like an inanimate object? Grammatical category and semantic category deficits. Brain Lang. 72, 246–309.
- Breedin, S.D., Martin, R.C., 1996. Patterns of verb impairment in aphasia: an analysis of four cases. Cogn. Neuropsychol. 13, 51–91.
- Breedin, S.D., Saffran, E., Coslett, H., 1994. Reversal of the concreteness effect in a patients with semantic dementia. Cogn. Neuropsychol. 11, 617–669.
- Bussey, T.J., Saksida, L.M., 2002. The organization of visual object representation: a connectionist model of effects of lesions in perirhinal cortex. Eur. J. Neurosci. 15, 355–364.
- Bussey, T.J., Saksida, L.M., Murray, E.A., 2002. Perirhinal cortex resolves features ambiguity in complex visual discrimination. Eur. J. Neurosci. 15, 365–374.
- Bussey, T.J., Saksida, L.M., Murray, E.A., 2003. Impairments in visual discrimination after perirhinal cortex lesions: testing 'declarative' vs 'perceptual-mnemonic' views of perirhinal cortex functions. Eur. J. Neurosci. 17, 649–660.
- Campbell, R., Manning, L., 1996. Optic aphasia: a case with spared action naming and associated disorders. Brain Lang. 53, 183–221.
- Capitani, E., Laiacona, M., Mahon, B., Caramazza, A., 2003. What are the facts of semantic category-specific deficits? A critical review of the clinical evidence. Cogn. Neuropsychol. 20, 213–261.
- Cappa, S.F., Binetti, G., Pezzini, A., Padovani, A., Rozzini, L., Trabucchi, M., 1998a. Object and action naming in Alzheimer's disease and frontotemporal dementia. Neurology 50, 351–355.
- Cappa, S.F., Frugoni, M., Pasquali, P., Perani, D., Zorat, F., 1998b. Categoryspecific naming impairment for artefacts: a new case. Neurocase 4, 391–397.
- Cappa, S.F., Perani, D., Schnur, T., Tettamanti, M., Fazio, F., 1998c. The effects of semantic category and knowledge type on lexical-semantic access: a PET study. Neuroimage 8, 350–359.
- Cappa, S.F., Mandrini, M., Rossigni, P.M., Sosta, K., Miniassi, C., 2002. The role of the left frontal lobe in action naming: rTMS evidence. Neurology 59, 720–723.
- Caramazza, A., 1998. The interpretation of semantic category-specific deficits: what do they really reveal about the organization of conceptual knowledge in the brain? Neurocase 4, 265–272.
- Caramazza, A., Hillis, A., 1991. Lexical organization of nouns and verbs in the brain. Nature 349, 788–790.

- Caramazza, A., Shelton, J.R., 1998. Domain-specific knowledge systems in the brain: the animate-inanimate distinction. J. Cogn. Neurosci. 10, 1–34.
- Caramazza, A., Hillis, A., Rapp, B.C., Romani, C., 1990. The multiple semantic hypothesis: multiple confusions? Cogn. Neuropsychol. 7, 161–189.
- Chambers, D., Reisberg, D., 1985. Can mental images be ambiguous? J. Exp. Psychol. Hum. Perc. Perform. 11, 317–328.
- Chao, L.L., Martin, A., 2000. Representation of manipulable man-made objects in the dorsal stream. Neuroimage 12, 478–484.
- Churchland, P.S., Sejnowsky, T.J., 1988. Neural representation and neural computation. In: Nadel, L. (Ed.), Biological Computation. MIT Press, Cambridge, MA.
- Coccia, M., Bartolini, M., Luzzi, S., Provinciali, L., Lambon Ralph, M.A., 2004. Semantic memory is an amodal, dynamic system: evidence from the interaction of naming and object use in semantic dementia. Cogn. Neuropsychol. 21, 513–527.
- Coslett, H.B., Saffran, E.M., 1989. Preserved object recognition and reading comprehension in optic aphasia. Brain 112, 1091–1110.
- Coslett, H.B., Saffran, E.M., 1992. Optic aphasia and the right hemisphere. A replication and extension. Brain Lang. 43, 148–161.
- Crutch, S.J., Warrington, E.K., 2003. The selective impairment of fruit and vegetable knowledge: a multiple processing channels account of fine-grain category specificity. Cogn. Neuropsycho. 20, 355–372.
- Damasio, A.R., 1989. Time-locked multiregional retroactivation: a systems level proposal for the neural substrates of recall and recognition. Cognition 33, 25–62.
- Damasio, A.R., Tranel, D., 1993. Nouns and verbs are retrieved with different distributed neural systems. Proc. Natl Acad. Sci. USA 90, 4957–4960.
- Damasio, A.R., Damasio, H., Tranel, D., Brandt, J.P., 1990. Neural regionalisation of knowledge access: preliminary evidence. Cold Spring Harbor Symp. Quantit. Biol. 55, 1039–1047.
- Damasio, H., Grabowski, T.J., Tranel, D., Hitchwa, R.D., Damasio, A.R., 1996. A neural basis for lexical retrieval. Nature 380, 499–505.
- Daniele, A., Giustolisi, L., Silveri, M.C., Colosimo, C., Gainotti, G., 1994. Evidence for a possibile neuroanatomical basis for lexical processing of nouns and verbs. Neuropsychologia 332, 1325–1341.
- Decety, J., Grezes, J., Costes, N., Perani, D., Jeannerod, M., Procyk, E., et al., 1997. Brain activity during observation of actions. Influence of action content and subject's strategy. Brain 120, 1763–1777.
- De Renzi, E., Lucchelli, F., 1994. Are semantic systems separately represented in the brain? The case of living category impairment. Cortex 30, 3–25.
- Devlin, J.T., Moore, C., Mummery, C., Gorno Tempini, M., Phillips, J.A., Noppeney, U., et al., 2002a. Anatomic constraints on cognitive theories of category specificity. Neuroimage 15, 675–685.
- Devlin, J.T., Russel, R.P., Davis, M.H., Price, C.J., Moss, H.E., Fadili, J., Tyler, L.K., 2002b. Is there an anatomical basis for category-specificity? Semantic memory studies in PET and fMRI. Neuropsychologia 40, 54–75.
- Evans, J.J., Eggs, A.J., Antoun, N., Hodges, J.R., 1995. Progressive prosopagnosia associated with selective right temporal lobe atrophy: a new syndrome? Brain 118, 1–13.
- Farah, M.J., McClelland, J.L., 1991. A computational model of semantic memory impairment: modality specificity and emergent category-specificity. J. Exp. Psychol. Gen. 120, 339–357.
- Farah, M.J., Wallace, M.A., 1992. Semantically-bounded anomia: implications for the neural implementation of naming. Neuropsychologia 30, 609–621.
- Farah, M.J., Meyer, M.M., Mc Mullen, P.A., 1996. The living/non-living dissociation is not an artifact: giving an a priori implausible hypothesis a strong test. Cogn. Neuropsychol. 13, 137–154.
- Forde, E.M.E., Francis, D., Riddoch, M.J., Rumiati, R.I., Humphreys, G.W., 1997. On the links between visual knowledge and naming: a single case study of a patient with a cetegory-specific impairment for living things. Cogn. Neuropsychol. 14, 403–458.
- Freund, C.S., 1889. Ueber optische Aphasie und Seelenblindheit. Arch. F. Psychiat. Nervenkr. 20, 371–416.
- Funnell, E., 2001. Evidence for scripts in semantic dementia: implications for theories of semantic memory. Cogn. Neuropsycho. 18, 323–341.
- Funnell, E., Sheridan, J., 1992. Categories of knowledge: unfamiliar aspects of living and nonliving things. Cogn. Neuropsycho. 9, 135–154.

+ model

ARTICLE IN PRESS

G. Gainotti / Neuroscience and Biobehavioral Reviews xx (xxxx) 1-18

- Gaffan, D., Heywood, C.A., 1993. A spurious category-specific visual agnosia for living things in normal humans and non-human primates. J. Cog. Neurosci. 5, 118–128.
- Gainotti, G., 1990. The categorical organization of semantic and lexical knowledge in the brain. Behav. Neurol. 3, 109–115.
- Gainotti, G., 1998. Category-specific disorders for nouns and verbs: a very old and very new problem. In: Stemmer, B., Whitaker, H. (Eds.), Handbook of Neurolinguistics. Academic Press, New York, pp. 3–11.
- Gainotti, G., 2000. What the locus of brain lesion tells us about the nature of the cognitive defect underlying category-specific disorders: a review. Cortex 36, 539–559.
- Gainotti, G., 2002. The relationships between anatomical and cognitive locus of lesion in category-specific disorders. In: Forde, E., Humphreys, G. (Eds.), Category Specificity in Brain and Mind. Psychology Press, Hove, East Sussex, pp. 403–426.
- Gainotti, G., 2004. A metanalysis of impaired and spared naming for different categories of knowledge in patients with a visuo-verbal disconnection. Neuropsychologia 42, 299–319.
- Gainotti, G., 2005. The influence of gender and lesion location on naming disorders for animals, plants and artefacts. Neuropsychologia 43, 1633–1644.
- Gainotti, G., 2006. The anatomical locus of lesion in category-specific semantic disorders and the format of the underlying conceptual representations. In: Hart, J. (Ed.), Neural Basis of Semantic Memory. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge MA.
- Gainotti, G., Silveri, M.C., 1996. Cognitive and anatomical locus of lesion in a patient with category specific semantic impairment for living beings. Cogn. Neuropsychol. 13, 357–389.
- Gainotti, G., Silveri, M.C., Daniele, A., Giustolisi, L., 1995. Neuroanatomical correlates of category-specific semantic disorders: a critical survey. Memory 3, 247–264.
- Gainotti, G., Barbier, A., Marra, C., 2003. Slowly progressive defect in recognition of familiar people in a patient with right anterior temporal atrophy. Brain 126, 792–803.
- Gallese, V., Lakoff, G., 2005. The brain's concepts: the role of the sensorymotor system in conceptual knowledge. Cogn. Neuropsychol. 22, 455–479.
- Gallese, V., Fadiga, L., Fogassi, L., Rizzolatti, G., 1996. Action recognition in the premotor cortex. Brain 119, 593–609.
- Gentileschi, V., Sperber, S., Spinnler, H., 1999. Progressive defective recognition of familiar people. Neurocase 5, 407–424.
- Gentileschi, V., Sperber, S., Spinnler, H., 2001. Crossmodal agnosia for familiar people as a consequence of right infero-polar temporal atrophy. Cogn. Neuropsychol. 18, 439–463.
- Geschwind, N., 1965. Disconnexion syndromes in animals and man. Brain 88, 237–294.
- Gil, R., Pluchon, C., Toullat, G., Micheneau, D., Rogez, R., Lefevre, J.P., 1985. Disconnexion visuo-verbale pour les objects, les images, les couleurs et les visages avec alexie 'abstractive'. Neuropsychologia 23, 333–349.
- Goldenberg, G., 1992. Loss of visual imagery and loss of visual knowledge. A case study. Neuropsychologia 12, 1081–1099.
- Gonnerman, L.M., Anderson, E.S., Devlin, J.T., Kempler, D., Seidenberg, M.S., 1997. Double dissociation of semantic categories in Alzheimer's disease. Brain Lang. 57, 254–279.
- Goodale, M.A., Milner, A.D., Jakobson, L.S., Carey, D.P., 1991. A neurological dissociation between perceiving objects and grasping them. Nature 349, 154–156.
- Goodglass, H., Klein, B., Carey, P., Jones, K., 1966. Specific semantic word categories in aphasia. Cortex 2, 74–89.
- Grabowski, T.J., Damasio, H., Damasco, A.R., 1998. Premotor and prefrontal correlates of category-related lexical retrieval. Neuroimage 7, 232–243.
- Graham, K.S., Hodges, J., 1997. Differentiating the roles of the hippocampal system and the neocortex in long-term memory storage: evidence from the study of semantic dementia and Alzheimer's disease. Neuropsychology 11, 77–89.
- Graham, K.S., Lambon Ralph, A.L., Hodges, J.R., 1999. A questionable semantics: the interaction between semantic knowledge and autobiographical experience in semantic dementia. Cogn. Neuropsychol. 16, 689–698.
- Grezes, J., Decety, J., 2001. Functional anatomy of execution, mental simulation, observation and verb generation of actions: a meta-analysis. Hum. Brain Mapp. 12, 1–19.

- Grezes, J., Decety, J., 2002. Does visual perception of objects afford actions? Evidence from a neuroimaging study. Neuropsychologia 40, 212–222.
- Grezes, J., Costes, N., Decety, J., 1999. The effects of learning and intention on the neural networks involved in the perception of meaningless actions. Brain 122, 1875–1887.
- Grossman, M., Koenig, P., DeVit, C., Glosser, G., Aslop, D., Detre, J., Gee, J., 2002. Neural representation of verb meaning; an fMRI study. Hum. Brain Mapp. 15, 124–134.
- Hart, J., Gordon, B., 1992. Neural subsystem for object knowledge. Nature 359, 60–64.
- Hart, J., Berndt, R.S., Caramazza, A., 1985. Category-specific naming deficit following cerebral infarction. Nature 316, 439–440.
- Haslam, C., Coltheart, M., Cook, M., 1997. Preserved category learning in amnesia. Neurocase 3, 337–348.
- Hillis, A.E., Caramazza, A., 1991. Category-specific naming and comprehension impairment: a double dissociation. Brain 114, 2081–2094.
- Hillis, A.E., Caramazza, A., 1995. Cognitive and neural mechanisms underlying visual and semantic processing: implications from 'optic aphasia'. J. Cogn. Neurosci. 7, 457–478.
- Hillis, A.E., Tuffiash, E., Caramazza, A., 2002. Modality-specific deterioration in naming verbs in nonfluent primary progressive aphasia. J. Cogn. Neurosci. 14, 1099–1108.
- Hodges, J., Graham, K.S., 1998. A reversal of the temporal gradient for famous person knowledge in semantic dementia: implications for the neural organisation of long-term memory. Neuropsychologia 36, 803–825.
- Howard, D., Patterson, K., 1992. Pyramis and Palm Trees: Access from Pictures and Words. Thames Valley Test Company, Bury St Edmunds, UK.
- Humphreys, G.W., Riddoch, M.J., 1988. On the case for multiple semantic systems: a reply to Shallice. Cogn. Neuropsychol. 5, 143–150.
- Jackendoff, R., 1987. On beyond zebra: the relation of linguistic and visual information. Cognition 26, 89–114.
- Jackendoff, R., 1990. Semantic Structures. MIT Press, Cambridge, MA.
- Jones, E.G., Powell, T.P.S., 1970. An experimental study of converging sensory pathways within the cerebral cortex of the monkey. Brain 93, 793–820.
- Kintsch, W., 1980. Semantic memory: a tutorial. In: Nickerson, R.S. (Ed.), Attention and Performance VIII. Bolt Beraneck and Newman, Cambridge, MA.
- Knowlton, B.J., Squire, L.R., 1994. The information acquired during artificial grammar learning. J. Exp. Psychol. Learn. Mem. Cog. 20, 79–91.
- Knowlton, B.J., Squire, L.R., 1996. Artificial grammar learning depends on implicit acquisition of both abstract and exemplar-specific information. J. Exp. Psychol. Learn. Mem. Cogn. 22, 1769–1781.
- Kolers, P., Brison, S., 1984. Commentary: on pictures, words and their mental representation. J. Verb. Learn. Verb. Behav. 23, 105–113.
- Kolinsky, R., Fery, P., Messin, D., Evink, S., Perez, I., Morais, J., 2002. The fur of the crocodile and the mooing sheep: the longitudinal study of a patient with a category-specific impairment for biological things. Cogn. Neuropsychol. 19, 301–342.
- Laiacona, M., Barbarotto, R., Capitani, E., 1993. Perceptual and associative knowledge in category specific impairment of semantic memory: a study of two cases. Cortex 29, 727–740.
- Lambon Ralph, M.A., Graham, K.S., Patterson, K., Hodges, J.R., 1999. Is a picture worth a thousand words? Evidence from concept definitions by patients with semantic dementia. Brain Lang. 70, 309–335.
- Lauro-Grotto, R., Piccini, C., Shallice, T., 1997a. Modality-specific operations in semantic dementia. Cortex 33, 593–622.
- Lauro-Grotto, R., Reich, S., Visadoro, M., 1997b. The computational role of conscious processing in a model of semantic memory. In: Ito, M., Miyashita, S., Rolls, E. (Eds.), Cognition, Computation and Consciousness. Oxford University Press, Oxford, pp. 249–263.
- Laws, K.R., 2005. 'Illusions of normality': a methodological critique of category-specific naming. Cortex 41, 842–851.
- Lee, A.C.H., Bussey, T.J., Murray, E.A., Saksida, L.M., Epstein, R.A., Kapur, R., Hodges, J.R., Graham, K.S., 2005. Perceptual deficits in amnesia: challenging the medial temporal lobe 'mnemonic' view. Neuropsychologia 43, 1–11.
- Manning, L., Campbell, R., 1992. Optic aphasia with spared action naming: a description of possible loci of impairment. Neuropsychologia 30, 587–592.

- Marin, O.S.M., Saffran, E.M., Schwartz, M.F., 1976. Dissociations of language in aphasia: implications for normal functions. Ann. New York Acad. Sci. 280, 868–884.
- Marshall, J., 2003. Noun-verb dissociations—evidence from acquisition and developmental and acquired impairments. J. Neuroling. 16, 67–84.
- Marshall, J., Chiat, S., Robson, J., Pring, T., 1996. Calling a salad a federation: an investigation of semantic jargon: part 2, verbs. J. Neuroling. 9, 251–260.
- Martin, A., 1998. Organization of semantic knowledge and the origin of words in the brain. In: Jablonski, N.G., Aiello, L.C. (Eds.), The Origins and Diversification of Language. California Academy of Sciences, San Francisco, pp. 69–88.
- Martin, A., Chao, L.L., 2001. Semantic memory and the brain: structure and processes. Curr. Opin. Neurobiol. 11, 194–201.
- Martin, A., Caramazza, A., 2003. Neuropsychological and neuroimaging perspectives on conceptual knowledge: an introduction. Cogn. Neuropsychol. 20, 195–212.
- Martin, A., Haxby, J.V., Lalonde, F., Wiggs, C.L., Ungerleider, L.G., 1995. Discrete cortical regions associated with knowledge of color and knowledge of actions. Science 270, 102–105.
- Martin, A., Wiggs, C.L., Ungerleider, L.G., Haxby, J.V., 1996. Neural correlates of category-specific knowledge. Nature 379, 649–652.
- Martin, A., Ungerleider, L.G., Haxby, J.V., 2000. Category-specificity and the brain: the sensory-motor model of semantic representations of objects. In: Gazzaniga, M.S. (Ed.), The New Cognitive Neurosciences. MIT Press, Cambridge MA, pp. 1023–1036.
- McCarthy, R.A., Warrington, E.K., 1985. Category-specificity in an agrammatic patient: the relative impairment of word retrieval and comprehension. Neuropsychologia 23, 709–727.
- McCarthy, R.A., Warrington, E.K., 1986. Visual associative agnosia: a clinicoanatomical study of a single case. J. Neurol. Neurosurg. Psychiatry 49, 1233–1240.
- McCarthy, R.A., Warrington, E.K., 1988. Evidence for modality-specific meaning systems in the brain. Nature 334, 428–430.
- McCarthy, R.A., Warrington, E.K., 1991. Cognitive Neuropsychology: A Clinical Introduction. Academic Press, New York.
- McClelland, J.L., McNaughton, B.L., O'Reilly, R.C., 1995. Why there are complementary learning systems in the hippocampus and neocortex: insights from the successes and failures of connectionist models of learning and memory. Psychol. Rev. 102, 419–457.
- McKenna, P., Warrington, E.K., 2000. The neuropsychology of semantic memory. In: Boller, F., Grafman, J. (Eds.),, second ed Handbook of Neuropsychology, vol. 2. Elsevier, North Holland, pp. 355–382.
- Mesulam, M.M., 1998. From sensation to cognition. Brain 121, 1013–1052.
- Mesulam, M.M., Van Hoesen, G.W., Pandya, D.N., Geschwind, N., 1977. Limbic and sensory connections of the IPL in the rhesus monkey. Brain Res. 136, 393–414.
- Miceli, G., Mazzucchi, A., Menn, L., Goodglass, H., 1983. Contrasting cases of Italian agrammatic aplasia without comprehension disorders. Brain Lang. 19, 65–97.
- Miceli, G., Silveri, M.C., Villa, G., Caramazza, A., 1984. On the basis of the agrammatic's difficulty in producing main verbs. Cortex 20, 207–220.
- Miceli, G., Silveri, M.C., Nocentini, U., Caramazza, A., 1988. Patterns of dissociation in comprehension and production of nouns and verbs. Aphasiology 2, 351–358.
- Miozzo, A., Soardi, M., Cappa, S.F., 1994. Pure anomia with spared action naming due to a left temporal lesion. Neuropsychologia 32, 1101–1109.
- Mishkin, M., Malamut, B., Bachevalier, J., 1984. Memories and habits: two neural systems. In: Lynch, G., McGaugh, J.L., Weinberger, N.M. (Eds.), Neurobiology of Learning and Memory. The Guilford Press, New York, pp. 65–77.
- Moore, C.J., Price, C., 1999. A functional neuroimaging study of the variables that generate category-specific object processing differences. Brain 122, 943–962.
- Moscovitch, M., Nadel, L., 1998. Consolidation and the hippocampal complex revisited: in defense of the multiple-trace model. Curr. Opin. Neurobiol. 8, 297–300.
- Moscovitch, M., Rosenbaum, R.S., Gilboa, A., Addis, D.R., Westmacott, R., et al., 2005. Functional neuroanatomy of remote episodic, semantic and

spatial memory: a unified account based on multiple trace theory. J. Anat. 207, 35–66.

- Moss, H.E., Tyler, L.K., Durrant-Peatfield, M., Bunn, E.M., 1998. Two eyes of a see-through: impaired and intact semantic knowledge in a case of selective deficit for living things. Neurocase 4, 291–310.
- Mummery, C.J., Patterson, K., Hodge, J.R., Wise, R.J., 1996. Generating 'tiger' as an animal name or a word beginning with T: differences in brain activation (published erratum appears in Proc. R. Soc. Lond. B. Biol. Sci. 1996; 263: 1755–6). Proc. R. Soc. Lond. B. Biol. Sci. 263, 989–995.
- Mummery, C.J., Patterson, K., Hodges, J.R., Price, C.J., 1998. Functional neuroanatomy of the semantic system: divisible by what? J. Cogn. Neurosci. 10, 766–777.
- Murre, J.M.J., 1997. Implicit and explicit memory in amnesia: some explanations and predictions by the Trace Link model. Memory 5, 213–232.
- Nadel, L., Moscovitch, M., 1997. Memory consolidation, retrograde amnesia and the hippocampal complex. Curr. Opin. Neurobiol. 7, 217–227.
- Papez, J.W., 1937. A proposed mechanism of emotion. Arch. Neurol. Psychiat. 79, 217–224.
- Patterson, K., Hodges, J.R., 2000. Semantic dementia: one window on the structure and organisation of semantic memory. In: Boller, F., Grafman, J. (Eds.), second ed Handbook of Neuropsychology, vol. 2. Elsevier, North Holland, pp. 313–333.
- Patterson, K., Graham, N., Hodges, J.R., 1994. The impact of semantic memory loss on phonological representations. J. Cogn. Neurosci. 6, 57–69.
- Perani, D., Cappa, S., Bettinardi, V., Bressi, S., Gorno Tampini, M., Matarrese, M., et al., 1995. Different neural systems for the recognition of animals and mammade tools. Neuroreport 6, 1637–1641.
- Perani, D., Schnur, T., Tettamanti, M., Gorno-Tempini, M., Cappa, S.F., Fazio, F., 1999. Word and picture matching: a PET study of semantic category effects. Neuropsychologia 37, 293–306.
- Petersen, S.E., Fox, P.T., Posner, M.I., Mintun, M., Raichle, M.E., 1988. Positron emission tomography study of the cortical anatomy of single word processing. Nature 331, 585–589.
- Phillips, J.A., Noppeney, U., Humphreys, G.W., Price, C.J., 2002. Can segregation within the semantic system account for category specific deficits? Brain 125, 2067–2080.
- Phillis, W.A., Christie, D.F.M., 1977. Interference with visualization. Q. J. Exp. Psychol. 29, 637–650.
- Pietrini, V., Nertempi, P., Vaglia, A., Revello, M.G., Pinna, V., Ferro-Milone, F., 1988. Recovery from herpes simplex encephalitis: selective impairment of specific semantic categories with neuroradiological correlation. J. Neurol. Neurosurg. Psychiatry 51, 1284–1293.
- Pinker, S., 1989. Learneability and cognition, The Acquisition of Argument Structure. MIT Press, Cambridge, MA.
- Price, C.J., Friston, K.J., 2002. Functional imaging studies of category specificity. In: Forde, E., Humphreys, G. (Eds.), Category Specificity in Brain and Mind. Psychology Press, Hove, East Sussex, pp. 427–447.
- Pulvermuller, F., Harle, M., Hummel, F., 2001. Walking or talking? Behavioral and neurophysiological correlates of action verb processing. Brain Lang. 78, 143–168.
- Pylyshyn, Z.W., 1973. What the mind's eye tells to the mind's brain: a critique of mental imagery. Psychol. Bull. 80, 1–24.
- Pylyshyn, Z.W., 1981. The imagery debate: analogue media versus tacit knowledge. Psychol. Rev. 88, 16–45.
- Rapp, B., Caramazza, A., 1998. A case of selective difficulty in writing verbs. Neurocase 4, 127–140.
- Ribot, T., 1881. Diseases of Memory. Appleton-Century Crofts, New York.
- Riddoch, M.J., Humphreys, G.W., Coltheart, M., Funnell, E., 1988. Semantic systems or system? Neuropsychological evidence re-examined. Cogn. Neuropsychol. 5, 3–25.
- Rizzolatti, G., Arbib, M.A., 1998. Language within our grasp. Trends Neurosci. 21, 188–194.
- Rizzolatti, G., Fadiga, L., Gallese, V., Fogassi, L., 1996. Premotor cortex and the recognition of motor actions. Cogn. Brain Res. 3, 131–141.
- Rogers, T.T., Lambon Ralph, M.A., Hodges, J., Patterson, K., 2004. Natural selection: the impact of semantic impairment on lexical and object decision. Cogn. Neuropsychol. 21, 331–352.

+ model

ARTICLE IN PRESS

- Sacchett, C., Humphreys, G.W., 1992. Calling a squirrel a squirrel but a canoe a wigwam: a category-specific deficit for artefactual objects and body parts. Cogn. Neuropsychol. 9, 73–86.
- Saffran, E.M., Schwartz, M.F., 1994. Of cabbages and things: semantic memory from a neuropsychological perspective—a tutorial review. Atten. Perform. 25, 507–536.
- Sartori, G., Job, R., 1988. The oyster with four legs: a neuropsycholigical study on the interaction of visual and semantic information. Cogn. Neuropsychol. 5, 105–132.
- Sartori, G., Job, R., Mozzo, M., Zago, S., Marchiori, G., 1993. Categoryspecific form-knowledge deficit in a patient with Herpes Simplex virus encephalitis. J. Clin. Exp. Neuropsychol. 15, 280–299.
- Saygin, A.P., Wilson, S.M., Dronkers, N.F., Bates, E., 2004. Action comprehension in aphasia: linguistic and non-linguistic deficits and their lesion correlates. Neuropsychologia 42, 1788–1804.
- Schwartz, M.F., Marin, O.S.M., Saffran, E.M., 1979. Dissociation of language function in dementia: a case study. Brain Lang. 7, 277–306.
- Seymour, P.H.K., 1979. Human Visual Cognition. Collier MacMillan, London.
- Shallice, T., 1988. From Neuropsychology to Mental Structure. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.

Shank, R.C., 1982. Dynamic Memory. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.

- Shank, R.C., Abelson, R., 1977. Scripts, Plans, Goals and Understanding. Lawrence Erlbaum, Hillsdale, NJ.
- Shapiro, K., Caramazza, A., 2003. The representation of grammatical categories in the brain. Trends Cogn. Sci. 7, 201–206.
- Shapiro, K., Shelton, J., Caramazza, A., 2000. Grammatical class in lexical production and morphological processing: evidence from a case of fluent aphasia. Cogn. Neuropsychol. 17, 665–682.
- Shapiro, K., Pascual-Leone, A., Mottaghy, F.M., Gangitano, M., Caramazza, A., 2001. Grammatical distinctions in the left frontal cortex. J. Cogn. Neurosci. 13, 713–720.
- Shelton, J.R., Fouch, E., Caramazza, A., 1998. The selective sparing of body part knowledge: a case study. Neurocase 4, 339–351.
- Sheridan, J., Humphreys, G.W., 1993. A verbal-semantic category-specific recognition impairment. Cogn. Neuropsychol. 10, 143–184.
- Silveri, M.C., Di Betta, A.M., 1997. Noun-verb dissociations in brain-damaged patients: further evidence. Neurocase 3, 477–488.
- Silveri, M.C., Gainotti, G., 1988. Interaction between vision and language in category-specific semantic impairment. Cogn. Neuropsychol. 5, 677–709.
- Silveri, M.C., Gainotti, G., Perani, D., Cappelletti, J.Y., Carbone, G., Fazio, F., 1997. Naming deficit for non-living items: neuropsychological and PET study. Neuropsychologia 35, 359–367.
- Sirigu, A., Duhamel, J.R., Poncet, M., 1991. The role of sensorimotor experience in object recognition. Brain 114, 2555–2573.
- Snoodgrass, J.G., 1984. Concepts and their surface representation. J. Verb. Learn. Verb. Behav. 23, 3–22.
- Snowden, J.S., Goulding, P.J., Neary, D., 1989. Semantic dementia: a form of circumscribed cerebral atrophy. Behav. Neurol. 2, 167–182.
- Snowden, J.S., Griffiths, H., Neary, D., 1994. Semantic dementia: autobiographical contribution to preservation of meaning. Cogn. Neuropsychol. 11, 265–288.
- Snowden, J.S., Griffiths, H., Neary, D., 1995. Autobiographical experience and word meaning. Memory 3, 225–246.
- Snowden, J.S., Thompson, J.C., Neary, D., 2004. Knowledge of famous faces and names in semantic dementia. Brain 127, 860–872.
- Spitzer, M., Kwong, K.K., Kennedy, W., Rosen, B.R., Belliveau, J.W., 1995. Category-specific brain activation in fMRI during picture naming. NeuroReport 6, 2019–2112.
- Spitzer, M., Kischka, U., Guckel, F., Bellemann, M.E., Kammer, T., Seyyedi, S., et al., 1998. Functional magnetic resonance imaging of category-specific cortical activation: evidence for semantic maps. Cogn. Brain Res. 6, 309–319.
- Squire, L.R., 1992. Memory and the hippocampus: a synthesis from findings with rats, monkeys and humans. Psychol. Rev. 99, 195–231.
- Squire, L.R., Zola-Morgan, S., 1988. Memory: brain systems and behaviour. Trends Neurosci. 11, 170–175.
- Squire, L.R., Zola-Morgan, S., 1991. The medial temporal lobe memory system. Science 253, 1380–1386.

- Stewart, F., Parkin, A.J., Hunkin, N.M., 1992. Naming impairment following recovery from herpes simplex encephalitis: category-specific? Q. J. Exp. Psychol. 44A, 261–284.
- Suzuki, W.A., Amaral, D.G., 1994. Topographic organization of the reciprocal connections between the monkey's entorhinal cortex and the perirhinal and parahippocampal cortices. J. Neurosci. 13, 2430–2451.
- Teixeira-Ferreira, C., Giusiano, B., Ceccaldi, M., Poncet, M., 1997. Optic aphasia: evidence of the contribution of different neural systems to object and action naming. Cortex 33, 499–514.
- Tettamanti, M., Buccino, G., Saccuman, M.C., Gallese, V., Danna, M., Scifo, P., Fazio, P., Rizzolatti, G., Cappa, S.F., Perani, D., 2005. Listening to action-related sentences activates fronto-parietal motor circuits. J. Cogn. Neurosci. 17, 273–281.
- Teyler, T.J., DiScenna, P., 1986. The hippocampal memory indexing theory. Behav. Neurosci. 100, 147–154.
- Thompson-Schill, S.L., 2003. Neuroimaging studies of semantic memory: inferring 'how' from 'where'. Neuropsychologia 41, 280–292.
- Tranel, D., Adolphs, R., Damasco, H., Damasco, A., 2001. A neural basis for the retrieval of words for actions. Cogn. Neuropsychol. 18, 655–670.
- Tranel, D., Kemmerer, D., Damasio, H., Adolphs, R., Damasio, A.R., 2003. Neural correlates of conceptual knowledge for actions. Cogn. Neuropsychol. 20, 409–432.
- Tulving, E., 1972. Episodic and semantic memory. In: Tulving, E., Donaldson, W. (Eds.), Organisation of Memory. Academic Press, New York, pp. 381–403.
- Tulving, E., 1984. Precis of elements of episodic memory. Behav. Brain Sci. 7, 223–268.
- Tulving, E., 1991. Concepts of human memory. In: Squire, L.R. et al. (Ed.), Memory: Organisation and Locus of Change. Oxford University Press, New York, pp. 3–32.
- Tyler, L.K., Moss, H.E., Durrant-Peatfield, M., Levy, J., 2000. Conceptual structure and the structure of categories: a distributed account of categoryspecific deficits. Brain Lang. 75, 195–231.
- Tyler, L.K., Russel, R., Fadili, J., Moss, H.E., 2001. The neural representation of nouns and verbs: PET studies. Brain 124, 1619–1634.
- Ungerleider, L.G., Mishkin, M., 1982. Two cortical visual system. In: Ingle, D.J., Goodale, M.A., Mansfield, R.J.W. (Eds.), Analysis of Visual Behavior. MIT Press, Cambridge, MA.
- Vargha-Khadem, F., Gadian, D.G., Watkins, K.E., Connelly, A., Van Paesschen, W., Mishkin, M., 1997. Differential effects of early hippocampal pathology on episodic and semantic memory. Science 277, 376–380.
- Verfallie, M., Croce, P., Milber, W.P., 1995. The role of episodic memory in semantic learning: an examination of vocabulary acquisition in a patient with amnesia due to encephalitis. Neurocase 1, 291–304.
- Van Hoesen, G.W., 1982. The primate parahippocampal gyrus: new insights regarding its cortical connections. Trends Neurosci. 5, 345–350.
- Warburton, E., Wise, R.J., Price, C.J., Weiller, C., Hadar, U., Ramsays, S., 1996. Noun and verb retrieval by normal subjects. Studies with PET. Brain 119, 159–179.
- Warrington, E.K., 1975. The selective impairment of semantic memory. Q. J. Exp. Psychol. 27, 635–657.
- Warrington, E.K., 1981. Neuropsychological studies of verbal semantic systems. Philos. Trans. Roy. Soc. London B295, 411–423.
- Warrington, E.K., Shallice, T., 1979. Semantic access dyslexia. Brain 102, 43–63.
- Warrington, E.K., Shallice, T., 1984. Category-specific semantic impairments. Brain 107, 829–854.
- Warrington, E.K., McCarthy, R., 1983. Category-specific access dysphasia. Brain 106, 859–878.
- Warrington, E.K., McCarthy, R., 1987. Categories of knowledge: further fractionations and an attempted integration. Brain 110, 1465–1473.
- Warrington, E.K., McCarthy, R., 1994. Multiple meaning systems in the brain: a case for visual semantics. Neuropsychologia 32, 1465–1473.
- Zingeser, L.B., Berndt, R., 1988. Grammatical class and context effect in a case of pure anomia: implications for models of language production. Cogn. Neuropsychol. 5, 473–516.
- Zingeser, L., Berndt, R., 1990. Retrieval of nouns and verbs in agrammatism and anomia. Brain Lang. 39, 14–32.